TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 16, 2013

I. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President
Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Also present:

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director/Interim Town Administrator 

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor
Lisa Bryer, Town Planner 

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair
Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk
II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 7:05 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to open as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board at 7:06 p.m. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; and Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

A) NOTICE is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following application has been received by the Town Council for the license TRANSFER under said Act, for the period December 1, 2012 to November 30, 2013:
TRANSFER:
CLASS B - TAVERN
Long Wharf Marina Restaurant

dba: The Bay Voyage 

150 Conanicus Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

TO:
Plantation Catering, Inc.

dba: Plantation at the Bay Voyage

150 Conanicus Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

Multi- License Transfer:  

1) Victualing License

2) Entertainment License

3) Holiday License

1) Letter of Mary Lou Sanborn requesting Council consideration of alternative parking prior to granting the Bay Voyage liquor license.
Town Council comments. President Trocki noted the letter regarding parking issues and stated the parking has always been the same and should not be a condition in the granting of the license transfer. The Council is comfortable with forwarding the letter to the Parking Committee for consideration. Any acceptance of the transfer applications are subject to all State and local compliance issues.
Public Comments. None.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to grant the Class B – Tavern Liquor License Transfer and Multi-License Transfers for the Victualing License, Entertainment License, and Holiday License from                           Long Wharf Marina Restaurant dba: The Bay Voyage to Plantation Catering, Inc. dba: Plantation at the Bay Voyage subject to all State and Town conditions. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

The Town Council adjourns as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board at 7:10 p.m. 


The Council moves Open Forum to the next agenda item prior to the Public Hearing for the Zoning Ordinance amendment.  

IV. OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled to Address. None.
2) Non-scheduled to Address.
Bill Kelly. Reservoir Circle. Mr. Kelly noted his past service on the Town Council and reflected that he is a big fan of our dedicated Town employees, who do an excellent job. He commented on the landfill closure being performed by the Public Works Department under the direction of Public Works Director Michael Gray, Highway Supervisor Kevin Deacon and the consulting engineers. He visited the landfill site and noted the high-energy operation performed by Town staff that is saving the Town thousands of dollars. He recognizes the extent of what is being done as he has worked in this field in his business life. The job could not be performed without the proper equipment, and he advised the Council regarding equipment in need of replacement.  Mr. Kelly was thanked for his comments.  
B) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 82 Zoning Ordinance, Sec. 82-318 HISTORICAL AREA ZONING, Sec. 82-
318.100 through Sec. 82-318.308 (add new), and amendment of the Jamestown Zoning Map to depict the Shoreby Hill Historic Overlay District; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press (August 29, September 5 and September 12 editions) and properly noticed, pursuant to RIGL §45-23-53. 
1) Letter of Shelley G. Widoff of Standish Road objecting to the proposed Historic District Ordinance amendment to the Jamestown Zoning Ordinance. 

A motion was made by  Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to open the Public Hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 82 Zoning Ordinance, Sec. 82-318.100 through Sec. 82-318.308 and amendment of the Jamestown Zoning Map at 7:14 p.m. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

Town Council comments. President Trocki set the ground rules for the public hearing, including a two hour time limit for public comment, in order to address other items on the agenda and Executive Session (until 9:15 p.m.). Any person who did not get to speak this evening will be able to do so, as this public hearing will be continued. Speakers were advised to come to the podium, give their name and address, and keep comments to a minimum. If you agree or disagree with what has been said, rather than repeating a prior statement, come to the podium, state your name and address, and whether you agree or disagree with the statement made. The Council desires an informed discussion to hear all issues and concerns. When all points are addressed, the Council will comment, deliberate and close the public hearing. Solicitor Ruggiero is here to answer questions and there will be a presentation by Town Planner Bryer.  
Solicitor Ruggiero noted the comments and criticisms by the public on the process to date. The question pertaining to whether the Council should pass the text of the ordinance and the map depicting the geographic area where the regulations apply prior to the appointment of a Commission has been addressed. This is a jurisdiction and authority issue. By creating the ordinance, the jurisdiction for the Historic District Commission is created, and it gives them the authority to operate. Once established the Commission must adopt regulations and guidelines. Some communities adopt a mapped district and some do not; there is no right or wrong way, and each community does what best fits their needs. More than half of the communities with a Commission use the US Department of the Interior design standards and some have established special guidelines beyond that. Everything is in fine order legally to act and adopt the ordinance and map.  

Vice President Meagher referenced the request by Ellie Burgess to recuse on this issue. After review of the statute she does not believe recusal is necessary. After review, Solicitor Ruggiero opined he did not see that her recusal was required, and advised her to ask for an opinion from the RI Ethics Commission, who gave her a verbal opinion this would not be required. She will therefore not recuse this evening.   

Town Planner Lisa Bryer gave a Presentation on Historic District Zoning outlining:

· Historic District Zoning – History
· 2006 Petition to June 2013 Planning Commission recommendation to Town Council authorization to proceed to public hearing

· What are we doing - Historic District Ordinance vs. Map Amendment

· Zoning Ordinance Amendment Text and Map

· State Law Chapter 45-24.1-10 Historical Area Zoning

· Zoning Ordinance Amendment – Text Amendment – Historic District Zoning

· Special zoning area to preserve a sense of time and place 

· Zoning Ordinance Amendment – Map Amendment – Historic District Zoning

· Changing the zoning map to include historic districts – Lower Shoreby Hill only proposed map amendment

· Shoreby Hill Significance

· Platted in 1898

· 70% of dwellings built between 1898 and 1936, retaining their defining characters

· Variations lend visual interest, maintain cohesiveness

· Designated as National Historic Register District in 2011 

· Regulatory Structure – How it works – Next steps 
· Develop: ordinance, rules and regulations, design guidelines, application process

· Implementation: appoint HDC members, accept applications, professional guidance

· Town Council public hearing on ordinance, appoint regulatory board to implement ordinance, develop rules of procedure

· Rules and regulations to review applications

· Develop: design guidelines, application process, professional staff, buildings of value identification 

· Pattern Book and Design Guidelines

· Elements for consideration

· Resources/$$$

· Clerk (postings), staff (applications process), architect (assist Board), consultant (develop guidelines), enforcement, appeals, legal advice

Review of building permit applications revealed an average of four to six per year that would fall under the Historic District Ordinance. 
Attorney John Murphy appeared on behalf of Tom and Joan Swift of 40 Emerson Road, who own property in Shoreby Hill.  They have no objection to the process, with the following adjustment. Their property (Lot 205) extends from Emerson Road to Bryer Avenue, with frontage on both streets, and may lawfully be subdivided into two lots. They propose a re-drawing of the Historic District map to eliminate from the historic district 20,000 sq. ft. of Lot 205, including the frontage on Bryer Avenue.  Also, as to the list of included lots in the draft ordinance, the words “a portion of” should precede Lot 205. The Town Planner and Building Official have no objection to these amendments.

Public Comments.
Susan Swift of Standish Road is interested in creating the Historic District Commission, but holding off on adopting the map until the Commission is formed so that other significant, historic neighborhoods all over the Island could be considered. She commented amending the map to include Lower Shoreby may be premature and the costs to run the Commission should be considered. Discussion ensued of the application process. Solicitor Ruggiero stated anyone can propose a neighborhood for HDC status and the process would be the same. Discussion of historic neighborhoods continued. 

Arlene Seraichyk of Melrose Avenue asked if the HDC ordinance is adopted, do all the residents of an area have to agree; would taxes be more; would an area be more or less accessible; how would the Town benefit from this; would activities be curtailed? President Trocki noted these are good questions, and we don’t have all the answers, and that is why the public hearing is before us. Events on the green at Shoreby Hill were referenced and they would be allowed to continue. 
Vice President Meagher noted sixteen other communities in RI have this type of ordinance. The land under discussion is owned by Lower Shoreby, and nothing in the ordinance would restrict it. 

Elizabeth Delude Dix of East Shore Road noted she works in historic preservation and taught in preservation programs at local colleges. Preservation efforts are local and come from the residents who want this. The area (Shoreby Hill) is on the National Register by request. Any historic district designation would not go forward unless a preponderance of residents votes in favor of it. It protects existing buildings and prevents huge expansion of them. Discussion of the National Register designation process continued.  

Shelley Widoff of Standish Road noted there are 87 property owners for both Upper and Lower Shoreby Hill, and there were an additional 16 names who did not want the National Register designation in Upper Shoreby. The two communities have two separate associations and do not communicate well with each other. The residents of Lower Shoreby are in favor of the HDC, and residents of Upper Shoreby are opposed to it, but they will be included as the proposed map designates the whole area. A current survey should be performed to understand people’s opinions. Residents of Lower Shoreby who own homes and conservation land have two votes, which have been used to represent a quorum of voters present at meeting and could swing a vote in their favor. Discussion continued.  

Vice President Meagher asked if there is a petition signed by objectors that a copy be provided to Council.  

Planner Bryer noted there are 51 lots that are part of the Zoning Ordinance amendment (lower Shoreby), not 87 lots, that were part of the grant (Upper and Lower), including the Green. 

Betty Hubbard of Emerson Road noted there were four Upper Shoreby and four Lower Shoreby property owners who objected to the National Register designation application. Overall 84.4% of the Shoreby Hill residents responded to the survey, and 75% of them were in favor of the National Register designation. Discussion continued. Ms. Hubbard will forward all of the information and documentation from 2006 and 2008 to the Council.  
B. J. Dupre of Green Lane stated he does not live in Shoreby Hill, and he is a historic preservationist and expert on historic district commissions. The only way HDC’s are initiated is when a preponderance of the people desire protection for their buildings. If Upper Shoreby doesn’t want it, only have those interested in it participate. He would like Green Lane, Union Street and Walcott Avenue in historic districts, as the reason for historic districts is to protect special buildings and properties. Any changes would go before the HDC so that residents would do the right thing for the district. It would be unfortunate if a historic structure were torn down and replaced with a 200 ft. modern ranch house. The cost associated with historic districts could hopefully be alleviated by appointing architects and professionals to the Commission who live here and would do this work without cost. It is nice to see it get started, he would like to see it expand (perhaps to Green Lane), and it only works if neighbors want it. (Applause)
Bill Ritter of Whittier Road stated vacant lots do not get a vote, per the State Commission. 

Mary Pat Ryan of Priscilla Road noted she is Treasurer for the Lower Shoreby Association. She moved to Jamestown because she fell in love with the farms on North Main Road and the view along Conanicus Avenue. It is important to have this dialogue. She thought long and hard about this, it is important to keep Jamestown beautiful, and she would like the area protected. She is in full support of making Lower Shoreby a historic district. 
Joe Reale of Priscilla Road commented there has never been a Lower Shoreby trustees meeting where a quorum is stretched, and they do not vote without a quorum. It is an open process and all members sign in. Most of the Lower Shoreby residents responded they were interested in or supported the Historic Register designation, and the Town was approached. This is about Lower Shoreby, we came here collectively, recognizing what we have, asking for an ordinance to protect the neighborhood and preserving a way of life. As a member of Lower Shoreby he asks for the ordinance to pass to preserve what we have for now and 100 years from now.

Patricia Lager of Longfellow Road asks for two outcomes from this meeting: to continue to have a conversation, as the homes in Shoreby and all of Jamestown are worthy of preservation; and to have another vote, as this is an important decision. Her house was built in 1962 and is not historic, and the next person to live there will want to adjust the house and will need to know in advance what they can do. Historic district homes will be restricted and costly to renovate. There are many unanswered questions, and it is difficult to approve this if we don’t know all the information. 

Eleanor Burgess of Longfellow Road referenced abutting property owners obtaining variances for modifications to their homes. She doesn’t want any process that bypasses our building official, planner, or others that works well. Her home was built in 1903 and has had four owners and many changes. She replaces windows serially, but can’t afford to do all 46 at once, which might be required with the ordinance. She is not in favor of the HDC ordinance. 

Jody Lexow of Hawthorne Road referenced the original survey cards and noting they didn’t have same information then as now. It is her opinion there should be a new vote by all residents now that we have more information.  

Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street noted several issues he would like to address. Having served on three Charter Commissions he realizes how serious the founders were in establishing boards and commissions and their impact. There are 178 properties in Jamestown identified as historical in the RIHPHC pamphlet he submitted. They are not just grand buildings, but buildings that have significance in our history and culture. He expressed concern for district creep and what it could do to Jamestown, and referenced what has happened in Newport since 1965, where more than half of the city’s properties are affected. Mr. Rebecchi gave examples of the difficult situations that have arisen in Newport when residents apply to remodel, renovate or improve their properties located in designated historic districts. He referenced and discussed the definition of buildings of value in the Jamestown Zoning Ordinance. It is his opinion that once that determination is made by Council vote that is all the protection we need. Do we need the historic districts? Do we want to be involved in a legal fight if someone fights a private district? Do we want to go to bat for a historic district that does not promote public use? Do we want our Island to become what Newport has become? This is something that needs more review. (Applause) 
Art Dutton of Longfellow Road stated he is President of the second subdivision of Shoreby Hill (upper). Their association is for the maintenance of their roads and they are not in the business of telling people what they can do to their homes or properties, but provide a forum to discuss issues. He referenced the survey done. This is a great forum, and we should not be afraid of the HDC as whatever you have is grandfathered in. If this goes forward, make sure all are in tune with the intent of those who voted to have their place preserved, not changed, and any rules should accommodate preservation of the intent of the designers from years ago who did a marvelous job.

Eric Lexow of Hawthorne Road stated he is against the HDC ordinance and feels it would take away some of his private rights. In the future he may have to put in an elevator, is not sure the new commission would approve it, and he would have to move. He asked if he would have to go before a commission to change the color of his house and was informed paint colors are exempt. He asked how many members would serve on the commission and how many would be from Shoreby Hill. He was informed it depends on who applies. Mr. Lexow doesn’t want a commission making a decision on where he lives by people who don’t live there. He suggested another survey and vote of the residents using registered letters and questions how the ordinance would save the values of homes in Shoreby Hill. 
Hazel Underhill of Priscilla Road agreed with the suggestion for another survey vote, especially for those who didn’t live here in 2008.

James Burgess of 29 Longfellow Road urged the Council to vote no on the HDC ordinance as it restricts the rights of Shoreby Hill residents and takes away the ruling of current ordinances and building codes. The proposed ordinance is unfair and unjustified. 

Tammy Fasano of Standish Road commented this has been ongoing for five years, and maybe we should start over. We are not Newport, the most historically intact city in America, and it is a privilege to walk their streets. In 2000 she bought a house from the 1950’s and wanted to replace it, and the most important thing for the new house was that it fit into the neighborhood. Had there been an HDC ordinance in place, she believes their plans would have been well received and they would have worked with the commission. We need to move forward to protect Jamestown as historic properties are being lost. She asked that the ordinance be approved. 

Jean Burton of Reservoir Circle noted Jamestown has beautiful historic homes. People buy them to keep them that way, and it would be unusual for someone to change them. She wouldn’t appreciate a board telling her what to do with her property. If that is what people want, they can move to a gated community. It is unfair to restrict people; let non-historic homeowners do what they want and let the building officials handle it. It is wrong to restrict homeowners.

Alexandra deKoranyi of Longfellow Road stated her house was built in 1672 and was part of the old Green Farm, now Shoreby Hill. She would like to preserve it and asks the Council to adopt the HDC ordinance. 

Jack Heelan of Standish Road stated he is opposed to the HDC ordinance. His house may need to be replaced, and under the proposed zoning amendment he couldn’t. Modern homes that replaced deteriorating homes were referenced. It would be unfair to force him to maintain his older home that he feels should be replaced, not repaired, which he would like to replace with something more appropriate to the area. This amendment would take away his property rights to do what has been done around him and present an economic hardship to derive full value of the property. His home has no historic significance, and we have to ask what is truly historic and what rights are being taken away. 

William Maclean of Stern Street stated he has been a carpenter since 1968 specializing in restoration of historic homes. Shoreby Hill is wonderful, but be careful what you ask for. He has worked for people in historic districts and the people say don’t go before the board depending on who is sitting at a particular meeting. We have no idea who will be sitting on the commission ten years from now and in the future. We need seven people in tune with what protects Jamestown, but he isn’t sure putting these regulations in place is what we need. (Applause)
Jack Hubbard of Emerson Road noted he and his wife own two properties in Shoreby Hill and have two votes. The proposed ordinance is a beautiful thing, as it is written to protect for Jamestown and residents of Shoreby Hill the overwhelming sense of place we experience here. The field is protected and it is used by a number of people publicly.  He stated he enjoys people using it to watch the fireworks on Fourth of July. There have been at least two public meetings where people expressed what was important. It is important to have something in place with expertise in place to advise people on their property. If someone messes up the neighborhood, they have done harm to their neighbors. Shoreby Hill is a sense of place that we want to preserve, and to achieve it, he is in favor of the HDC ordinance. (Applause)
James and Eleanor Burgess disagree with Mr. Hubbard. 

Barbara Herman of Hawthorne Road stated preservation of Shoreby Hill is the key to maintaining the sense of place we enjoy in Jamestown. She feels any ordinance will be an encroachment on her individual freedom, but will accept it for the greater good of preserving Shoreby Hill. The “buildings of value” designation was referenced. Ms. Hawthorne requested the Council go forward and adopt the ordinance and educate any future Historic District Commission members; training is important for common standards so that people know what is expected. She has confidence all will be treated fairly by the HDC. (Applause)
Shelley Widoff commented on the “buildings of value” designation and stated we have a Zoning Ordinance in place that protects this. Putting Shoreby Hill on a historic district map would be redundant and she is not familiar with HDC’s located on private roads. This ordinance would place restrictions on properties with the result that only the residents of the restrictive neighborhood would be able to enjoy it.   
Elizabeth Delude Dix commented there are historic districts on private road developments in other states (Tuxedo Park, also designed by Ernest Bowditch, was referenced). 
President Trocki announced that public comment was closed at 9:21 p.m. and would be resumed at the public hearing continuation. 
Vice President Mary Meagher noted among the Councilors she is most interested in this issue, loves buildings and architecture, and has familiarity with historic districts. She further stated she is in favor of the HDC ordinance for the lower Shoreby Hill neighborhood, as it contains uniquely American building types that epitomized an emerging American identity. The landscape designed by Ernest Bowditch is remarkable, and its features create a coherent and cohesive district. 

Ms. Meagher addressed concerns expressed regarding restrictions and infringement of property rights. All law is an infringement of individual liberties, and this is a concession we make to live peacefully and amicably in the community. The purpose of zoning regulations and its acceptance were reviewed. It was noted Shoreby Hill was built beginning in the 1890’s and predated Zoning, but its restrictions were a precursor of zoning regulations, and until recently, obeyed by the community for the greater benefit of all. The Board of Trustees of Lower Shoreby voted to seek the Council’s help. The nature of zoning and historic preservation regulations discussion continued, explaining their purpose is about preserving and protecting what exists rather than restricting and controlling what is done with properties. The iconic view of the circle of houses that surround the Shoreby Green was referenced. It tells the story of the history of Jamestown and it is at risk. Historic District regulations are not so onerous or difficult to the individual property owner that they overwhelm the greater good, and they are based on the Secretary of the Interior’s guidelines for the treatment of historic properties. Neighborhoods in Newport, Wickford, and the East Side of Providence were referenced and it was noted they would be worse off it there was no historic regulation and preservation in those areas. 

Vice President Meagher noted the well-written letter of opposition from Ms. Widoff that stated the Jamestown Zoning Ordinance already has a means of protecting these properties by naming them buildings of value (as outlined in the revised Zoning Ordinance of 2010). However, this is untested in practice, and no structures have been designated “building of value” to date. Federal Historic District regulations have been around for nearly 50 years; they are based on the Secretary of the Interior’s guidelines, and the methodology has been in use and practice for a long time. The concern expressed that the creation of this historic district makes likely the creation of other historic districts was noted. That is possible, and there are other parts of Jamestown that are historic and worthy of preservation. Shoreby Hill is remarkably unique, and there are not many other neighborhoods in Jamestown as cohesive an expression of a historical idea as Lower Shoreby. The effort by the Lower Shoreby residents to bring this idea forward was referenced. The costs for implementing the regulations were noted, and Ms. Meagher suggested this would not be extensive. Review of the records revealed that of the 51 lots in Lower Shoreby, four building permits were issued so far this year that would relate to the proposed Historic District Ordinance; in previous years the average was four to six permits. Jamestown voted unanimously to dedicate $3,000,000 to purchase the development rights to preserve farmland, proving we are willing to pay to preserve things of value. She believes there is a public value to preserving this neighborhood and creating the historic district, creating rules that will regulate destruction and construction, and ensuring preservation of the historic facts that are Lower Shoreby Hill. As the covenants of Shoreby Hill are no longer enforceable, its residents have come to us seeking help through this ordinance, as did the Jamestown Shores neighborhood that sought our help in creating the groundwater ordinance. There is a benefit to all Jamestowners, and as described in the State enabling legislation, there is public purpose for the preservation of structures of historic and architectural value. 
We are pledging the commitment of resources for the benefit of the entire community, not one neighborhood.  However, there is one issue in Shoreby that contradicts this effort – private roads. The recent letter to the editor (of the Jamestown Press) about the grandmother asked to leave a Shoreby Hill property has raised the issue, and it remains that these roads are private and can be closed off at any time. Though she hopes it is clear she is supportive of the creation of a historic district, she noted she cannot reconcile the expenditure of the community’s resources when the public’s access to the roads, to view the buildings, to walk the landscape, is not ensured. Vice President Meagher suggested the Shoreby Hill community come back to the Council with a legal, enforceable assurance of the public’s right to access the district, and this hearing be continued until that time.  
Councilor Mihaly associated with Vice President Meagher’s comments, in particular the roads issue. A historic district with private roads is almost a contradiction, and he is interested in what Lower Shoreby proposes. 

Councilor Dickinson stated his support for Mary’s comments. He appreciates the integrity of Shoreby Hill and recognizes its current state is based on past and present owners preserving the integrity of the neighborhood. He would have a difficult time addressing the costs and redundancies that adopting the ordinance would place on this governance, and is comfortable with continuing this conversation.

Councilor Tighe agreed with Mary’s comments. He further stated as the former police chief there were challenges dealing with private roads, and also he asked for a continuance.  

President Trocki asked Lower Shoreby to come forward with recommendations for Council consideration to make the issue of private vs. public access work. We are all ready to do this in some way to preserve the architecture of the Town, but it is hard to justify such action at this time, it is not an easy decision, and it makes sense to continue the process and get input.

Councilor Mihaly stated he hoped the issues will be addressed. If the decision is to go forward, there should be a current polling of the Shoreby residents to make sure the people living there want it. The Council wants the public hearing to stay open to gather more facts. 

Vice President Meagher wants assurance the roads in Shoreby Hill will be open to all residents and suggested the public hearing be continued to the second meeting in November. President Trocki noted the Council is uncomfortable with having a private area for such an expensive goal for the Town. She further stated more information will be gathered based on this evening’s discussion, additional time is needed, and the Council wants to hear back from Shoreby residents.  

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to continue the public hearing for two months to the November 18, 2013 Town Council Meeting at 7:00 p.m. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye. 

The Council resumes the regular meeting at 9:44 p.m.   
V.      ADMINISTRATOR, DEPARTMENT, AND SOLICITOR REPORTS
None.
V. NEW BUSINESS
A) Appointment: Peter D. Ruggiero, Esq. as Alternate Probate Judge. 
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to appoint Peter D. Ruggiero as Alternate Probate Judge to fill in when needed. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
VII.
CONSENT AGENDA 
An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
Discussion ensued regarding clarification of the Spinnaker’s abutter notification. The application before Zoning is for a dimensional variance for parking and a special use permit to expand the premises. It is not expansion for alcohol service. If the variance and use permit pass the Zoning Board, it will come before the Alcoholic Beverage Licensing Board for a liquor license public hearing and vote. 
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Consent Agenda. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Zoning Board of Review abutter notifications: Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a Public Hearing September 24, 2013 at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett 
Avenue, Jamestown, RI at 7:00 p.m. upon the following:

1) Application of Regnum, LLC (owner) and Lucky Ridge, LLC doing business as Spinnakers (tenant), whose property is located at 3 Ferry Wharf and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 9 Lot 791(D), for a special use permit as required by Table 3-1 of Section 82-302, to allow the existing restaurant to offer beer and wine service to its customers. The applicant also seeks a dimensional variance from Article 12 Sec. 82-1203 Minimum off-street parking requirements. Nine spaces are required and three are provided. Said property is located in a CD zone and contains 9,940 sq. ft.

2) Application of Robert F. Nunes et al, whose property is located at 7 and 11 Watson Avenue and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 8 Lots 85 and 568, for a zoning variance allowing the reconfiguration of two non-conforming lots. Said lots are each occupied by a single family residence, and no change is being proposed to those residences. The current lot line separating the two lots bisects the house on lot 569. The applicant seeks, pursuant to Article 6 of the Zoning Ordinance, permission to obtain an Administrative Subdivision relocating that separating lot line approximately 10 ft. to the west. The result will be that each residence will be entirely located on its own lot. Said lots are located in a CL zone and contain 10,700 sq. ft. of land. To do so will require dimensional relief from Article 3, Sec. 82-300 c. and Table 3-2.

VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel (Discussion and possible action regarding Town Administrator candidates and possible establishment of meeting and interview schedules with the Town Council for Town Administrator candidates)

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel.
Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss Personnel: President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 11:19 p.m. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken and no decisions made in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
IX.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to adjourn. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 11:20 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Interim Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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